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Abstract 

During the last two decades the international socioeconomic circumstances have changed dramatically. The 
European Union has engaged in an effort to achieve socioeconomic adjustments in an attempt to confront the 
changes in the international environment, especially the persisting financial crisis. Many European Union 
policies were reoriented due to the socioeconomic transformations; among others, greater emphasis was given to 
the promotion of an innovative spirit in Vocational Education and Training (VET). This paper aims at discussing 
the main legislative interventions and institutional tools through which the European Union pursues the 
reorganisation of VET systems in terms of operation and quality. The importance of these initiatives is strongly 
related to the ability of the member states to ignite development actions and economic growth. The paper also 
attempts to assess the aspirational character and the prospects of success of such policy initiatives to increase the 
opportunities of European citizens for educational and employment mobility. These EU interventions aspire to 
increase the opportunities of Europeans to be educated or trained, to develop their competences, to broaden their 
knowledge and creative spirit by accessing multiple educational environments, to take advantage of professional 
opportunities in the common European area. In the long-run this will serve to invigorate the economic potential 
of the European economy and contribute not only to the European integration, but also to the confrontation of 
social turmoil. 

Keywords: European Union policy, European institutions, employment, vocational education and training, 
employment mobility, educational mobility  

1. Introduction 

During the last two decades dramatic changes in the socioeconomic circumstances have altered the balance of 
power in the international arena where new economic players have appeared (Note 1). The European Union has 
engaged in an effort to achieve socioeconomic adjustments in an attempt to confront the changes in the 
international environment, especially the persisting financial crisis; the basic aims are the halt of the declining 
economic figures, the improvement of the international EU performance and the guaranteed return to sustainable 
growth. Many European Union policies were reoriented due to socioeconomic transformations; among others, 
greater emphasis was given to the promotion of an innovative spirit in Vocational Education and Training 
(VET).  

This paper aims at discussing the main legislative interventions and institutional tools which were created by the 
EU. These tools are expected to contribute to the reorganisation of VET systems and to facilitate educational and 
employment mobility. The paper also attempts to assess the aspirational character and the prospects of success of 
such policy initiatives to increase the available opportunities of European citizens to learn or work in other parts 
of Europe. In the long-run this will serve to invigorate the economic potential of the European economy and 
contribute not only to the European integration, but also to the confrontation of social turmoil. 

2. Theoretical Framework 

The role of VET in the national education systems and its importance for development always causes broad 
discussions. The debate regarding VET policies occasionally focuses on the economic aspects of the issue, while 
in other cases the issue is challenged from a social perspective.  
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The human capital approach argues that knowledge and skills acquired through education are a very important 
component of human capital (Becker, 1994). Moreover, in combination with other policies, all forms of learning 
are able to exploit relevant investment and benefit the productivity of individuals and, consequently, the 
economic development of a country (Schultz, 1981). From this point of view, VET is considered essential for 
economic growth, because, by developing the necessary job-related skills and competencies, it increases the 
potential of the workforce in terms of productivity and employability and contributes to addressing the needs of 
the labour market. In fact, if such an investment on human capital is neglected, then national economies are 
expected to face serious socioeconomic difficulties (Becker, 1994, 1995; Harbison, 1973; Harbison & Meyers, 
1964; Schultz, 1971).  

Education and training can also influence the social, cultural and personal capital of individuals (Côté, 2005; 
Feinstein et al., 2008). As a consequence, it has been seen as a means for combating poverty and social exclusion 
and, thus, improving the situation in social cohesion conditions. Yet, more or less significant differences may 
appear between countries provoked by diversities in national socioeconomic circumstances (Cedefop, 2013, 
2014; Crossley & Jarvis, 2001). 

Although investment in VET as a tool for development and growth has been considered a key issue by 
international organisations, its actual effectiveness was often challenged not unjustifiably. In fact, the academic 
debate on the role of VET on development was postponed for many years for various reasons, either shifting the 
focus away from it or questioning its efficiency and effectiveness (McGrath, 2012). The United Nations 
Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) are an example of VET often being neglected; they focused mainly on 
primary and basic education and declared that VET was not so important for the development of countries 
(Middleton, Ziderman, & Van Adams, 1992). 

Nevertheless, along with other changes in the international environment, the belief that productivity and 
economic growth would be positively affected by an investment on education (including VET) gained 
momentum. Previous experience has been incorporated in a new approach for VET in order to address not only 
present, but also future social and labour challenges mainly. Therefore, the traditional view has evolved into the 
need to ensure better VET responsiveness, accountability and attractiveness to labour markets. Moreover, issues 
of promoting fairness and equality–through improved access and inclusion in learning or working environments–
and transformation in VET–so that it is able to incorporate initiatives for lifelong learning, innovation, 
sustainability and individual well-being– indicate the urgency for a VET able to adjust and function within a 
broader societal context (Allais, 2010; UNESCO, 2012a, 2012b, 2012c; UN General Assembly, 2001; World 
Bank, 1991).   

Within this context a VET toolkit was developed and promoted for implementation in most countries, involving 
systemic governance reforms. These structural changes expand the power for policy guidance beyond the state to 
employers too, aspiring a more close relation of VET to the labour market. Also, other initiatives were set up, 
such as national qualifications frameworks, quality assurance systems, new funding mechanisms and greater, but 
managed autonomy for public providers, who nevertheless, are obliged to respond to specific national policy 
directions and to reach targets, while at the same time they are subject to monitoring and assessment (McGrath, 
2012). Despite the fair recognition by policy makers, many academics argue that this toolkit cannot be fully 
operational and effective. Instead, greater attention should be paid to the particular national contexts where VET 
reforms are to be implemented (Allais, 2010; McGrath & Lug, 2012). Besides, it must be emphasized that the 
ability of all forms of education and training to ignite an employment increase is limited and, thus, employment 
frameworks cannot depend exclusively on education policies.   

The debate regarding the development of VET policies has an additional aspect. The focus on investing in 
human capital and promoting the creation of skills with an employment orientation has been related with the 
need of economies to develop a competitive advantage through ensuring a high-skilled work-force in a very 
unfavourable global environment. For decades the state undertook all VET provisions and regulations. Gradually 
it became visible that the reforms and the development of VET especially should overcome their public 
orientation and shift their focus towards a market-based approach. Nevertheless, the public role in defining and 
providing VET interventions remained in the hands of the state for realistic and practical reasons (McGrath, 
2012, p. 625). It should also be underlined that the public agencies undertake more proactive roles in 
communicating with the business sector and establishing a leading role in regulating and certifying educational 
services (Crouch, Finegold, & Sako, 1999; Lloyd & Payne, 2002).  

In spite of strong arguments favouring the economic role of VET, the debate was supplemented by challenging 
the idea of a market-based approach for VET. VET is accused of implementing a curriculum that is over-focused 
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on labour market demands. Although a vocationally-oriented curriculum can actively increase the benefits of 
such a study-option for students, it should be mentioned that a strictly vocational study programme often runs the 
danger of being less esteemed or outdated and, thus, less attractive. For this reason it has to be enriched with 
more generic content too, which allows for better communication with other parts of the educational system, 
while at the same time more applied learning could be introduced in general education (McFarland & Vickers, 
1994; Mouzakitis, 2010; Psacharopoulos, 1997). In addition, studies show that the employment prospects of 
students seem to increase when the education and training programmes combine general/academic and 
vocational education or even offer them the opportunity to qualify either for tertiary education studies or for 
immediate entrance in the labour market (Durand-Drouhin, McKenzie, & Sweet, 1998; OECD, 1998; Unesco, 
2012a, 2012c).  

Moreover, the intense focus attributed by VET interventions on employment (in terms of conditions or future 
prospects) led many academics to criticise VET for disconnecting the students’ interest from other aspects of life 
(social, cultural, personal). Instead, VET is considered to adopt an almost-exclusively professional focus and to 
associate it to labour market demands and to processes of production (Anderson, 2009; Giddens, 1994). Students’ 
general education is put aside; thus, important life skills, necessary broader cultivation, well-being and 
citizenship are neglected, although they constitute meaningful facets for individuals’ lives. Human nature is 
complex; hence education and training should not be one-sided. So, VET should at least include such content 
and aims (Anderson, 2009; McGrath, 2012; Psacharopoulos, 1997). 

3. The European Union Perspective 

3.1 European Union Employment Policies and VET   

Over the years it has been broadly argued–by supranational formations especially–that a successful VET system 
has a multidimensional effect on the economic and broader social dynamics. It enhances an individual’s 
professional skills and competencies; at the same time it develops the adaptability and flexibility of the existing 
and the potential labour force to technological change, thus securing numerous advantages for both the 
individual and the economy. VET also has a significant contribution to the competitiveness of an economy by 
securing higher productivity and quality and decreasing the labour costs. It is in the position to provide a fair and 
meritocratic allocation of individuals in the appropriate job positions. Consequently, it ensures a higher added 
value for employees, strengthens teamwork and cooperation and offers opportunities for professional 
advancement. It can also connect personal and corporate performance by creating the appropriate conditions for 
innovation and the undertaking of initiatives in the working environment. It should not be overlooked that such a 
system constitutes a form of individual investment which aims at one’s personal and social empowerment and 
fulfillment, cultivation of skills and smoother social transitions. It contributes to the formation of a new 
knowledge and information-oriented culture. Last but not least VET appears to have the strongest potential 
against unemployment –or other forms of employment distortion; for this reason it holds a key role in active 
labour market policies (ALMPs) (Farooq & Ofosu, 1992; Harman & Brelade, 2000). 

Within this context the European Union planned and developed its policy guidelines for VET under the influence 
of an international liberal trend which emphasised VET benefits. Moreover, adapting to the aforementioned 
changes, the EU initiatives were gradually extended towards a VET which would not only contribute to the 
development of national economies, but also become proactively involved in the member states societal 
concerns.  

Although the idea of a unified Europe projected an economic orientation since its start, issues of employment 
were explicitly and directly addressed for the first time in the Amsterdam Treaty. Employment is seen as a 
“matter of common concern” that should be dealt with through coordinated actions (Treaty of Amsterdam, 1997, 
Title VIII, article 126). Also the aim of high employment rates should be served by formulating and 
implementing common policies and practices (Treaty of Amsterdam, 1997, Title VIII, article 127). Thus, the 
notion of the European Employment Strategy (EES) (Treaty of Amsterdam, 1997, Title VIII, article 125) was 
established carrying both an economic and a social dimension. 

The EES was updated at the European Councils at Lisbon and Barcelona (Barcelona European Council, 2002; 
Lisbon European Council, 2000) and set concrete goals for the next decade regarding the main factors of 
employment conditions, such as employment participation and education/training achievements (Note 2). The 
EU focused on creating initiatives in a wide range of Active Labour Market Policies (ALMPs) that varied from 
jobs creation (either directly in the public sector or by subsidising ones in the private sector) to assistance for job 
search and training to enable educational and work mobility. 
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For a long period of time EU policies on vocational education and training maintained a supplementary character 
aiming mainly at facilitating the productive processes in the member states. This attitude began to change when 
the ongoing developments showed broad transformations in the labour market conditions. The impact of the 
economic crisis on member states and societies made the discussions regarding EU initiatives to deploy a new 
VET role and dynamics, more attractive. In the next few years the anticipated technological and organisational 
advancement are expected to be accompanied by an increase in demand for high and middle level qualified 
labour force (Cedefop, 2008, 2009). The need for VET systems to be prepared to accomplish their role 
effectively, on time and with a long-term vision, made their reorganisation necessary. 

Within this context the ‘EU 2020 Strategy’ (European Commission, 2010a, 2010b) has become the core of 
Europe’s mobilisation for the promotion of EU and member states socioeconomic development on the basis of 
three pillars: 

o Smart growth, through the promotion of knowledge, innovation and learning and digital society. 

o Sustainable growth, with a production model which both utilises resources efficiently and increases 
competitiveness. 

o Inclusive growth, by increasing employment and specialisation and combating poverty. 

Two of the ‘Europe 2020 Strategy’ targets (Note 3) should be especially distinguished. The first one refers to 
employment and aims at achieving an employment rate of 75% on average for Europe by 2020. The second one 
refers to education and projects the need for the decrease of early school leavers to less than 10% and for the 
increase of university or other equivalent education graduates to 40% of young people at least (Europe 2020 
targets). Within this framework (Note 4), the importance of investment on human capital acquired a new 
meaning (European Commission, 2011c, p. 2). For this reason, the Commission–in its Communication that 
referred to the next Multiannual Financial Framework 2014 (European Commission, 2011b, Part I)–proposed the 
extension of the EU education and training programmes in order to improve skills and combat the high levels of 
youth unemployment; in this context, € 15.2bn will be allocated over the period 2014-2020 to a single integrated 
programme on Education, Training, Youth and Sport (European Commission, 2011b, Part I, p. 25). 

In January 2011, the European Commission (2011a) released its first ‘Annual Growth Survey’ (AGS) which by 
setting ten priorities attempts to create a new system that aspires to support national governments to coordinate 
their efforts against the economic challenges of the present. The AGS not only introduces actions which are 
essential to strengthen the short-term recovery, but also intends to enable Europe to keep pace with its main 
competitors and to be prepared for the ‘Europe 2020’ objectives.  

3.2 Aspects of Unemployment in the European Union 

Unemployment is one of the most dangerous problems in the European Union, because it is not confined only to 
economic implications for individuals and states, but also extends to social consequences.  

 

 
Source: Eurostat (une_rt_m) 

Figure 1. Unemployment rates, seasonally adjusted, September 2013 (%) 
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Table 1. Not in education, employment or training in Europe 

Country % increase  
in NEET 

population  
2008 to 2011 

Total cost 
2011 (€bn)

% of 
GDP 

(2011) 

% of 
GDP 

(2008) 

% of NEETs, 
aged 15-29 

(2007) 

% of NEETs, 
aged 15-29 

(2011) 

Austria -4.7 3.17 1.06 1.08 8.9 8.2 

Belgium 15 5.21 1.42 1.17 13 13.8 

Bulgaria 33 1.27 3.31 2.36 20.3 24.6 

Cyprus 34.9 0.42 2.39 1.65 10.3 14.7 

Czech Republic 14 1.8 1.16 0.97 11.6 12.2 

Denmark 52 1.29 0.54 0.33 5.3 7.6 

Estonia 29.6 0.31 1.93 1.29 11.5 14.9 

Finland 12.4 2.02 1.07 0.88 8.4 10 

France 16.9 22.18 1.11 0.92 12.6 14.5 

Germany -11.8 15.46 0.6 0.66 11.6 9.7 

Greece 54.7 7.07 3.28 1.74 15.5 23.2 

Hungary 12 2.13 2.12 1.55 15.3 17.7 

Ireland 37.5 4.33 2.77 1.74 11.9 22 

Italy 17.6 32.61 2.06 1.6 18.9 22.7 

Latvia 41.7 0.54 2.67 1.47 13.7 18.7 

Lithuania 26.7 0.33 1.07 0.69 9.7 15.2 

Luxembourg -28.3 0.1 0.23 0.31 7.3 6.6 

Netherlands 19.6 3.96 0.66 0.52 4.9 5.5 

Poland 22.1 7.54 2.04 1.48 14.4 15.5 

Portugal 17.7 2.68 1.57 1.24 12.7 14 

Romania 44.7 2.1 1.54 0.85 14.8 19.1 

Slovakia 22.2 0.69 0.99 0.8 16.9 18.7 

Slovenia 25.3 0.47 1.31 0.92 8.2 9.4 

Spain 34.4 15.74 1.47 0.99 13.1 21.1 

Sweden -2.5 1.26 0.33 0.36 7.9 7.8 

United Kingdom 18.3 18.35 1.05 0.75 12.9 15.5 

European Union 17.6 153.01 1.21 0.96 13.2 15.4 

Source: Eurostat 

 

3.3 A New Role for Vocational Education and Training 

Under the pressure of the economic crisis, vocational education and training has acquired special importance and 
an advanced policy framework regarding VET has been promoted by the EU. Such a transformation was 
considered essential because of the new forms of needs and the pressures exercised on the European governance 
structure. It could certainly be argued that this framework shows that previous European initiatives have been 
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further elaborated. In the EU half the student population on average already attends vocational education (49.9% 
for 2010), but in the long-term VET remains less attractive and fewer students attend a vocational stream in their 
education in many countries (Table 2). This can be attributed to its alleged failure to satisfy the anticipations of 
the students, their families and the labour market regarding its effectiveness in realising their professional 
prospects (European Commission – Eurobarometer, 2011). Nevertheless, Europeans are expected to be more 
inclined towards this type of education considering it far more attractive when choosing their educational 
orientation (European Commission – Eurobarometer, 2011).  

 

Table 2. Student participation with vocational orientation in upper secondary education (ISCED-3) – (%) 

Country 2002 2004 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 

EU-27 57.6 60.6 51.5 50.3 49.6 49.9 : 

Euroarea-17 49.6 57.7 54.3 54.5 53.6 53.7 : 

Belgium 69.7 68.2 69.6 72.9 72.8 73.0 72.8 

Bulgaria 55.5 55.2 53.4 52.3 51.8 52.2 52.2 

Czech Republic 80.2 79.4 75.3 74.2 73.3 73.1 73.0 

Denmark 53.0 46.8 47.7 48.0 47.3 46.5 : 

Germany 63.0 61.2 57.4 57.5 53.2 51.5 48.6 

Estonia 31.5 29.9 31.3 32.0 33.0 34.2 : 

Ireland : 33.5 33.5 33.9 34.4 37.5 34.0 

Greece 40.0 34.0 31.7 30.9 : 30.7 : 

Spain 38.0 38.7 43.4 43.8 42.9 44.6 45.3 

France 56.3 56.5 43.8 44.2 44.2 44.3 44.6 

Italy 26.8 62.8 59.8 59.4 59.0 60.0 : 

Cyprus 13.8 13.4 13.0 12.6 12.8 13.2 : 

Latvia 39.1 36.8 34.4 34.8 36.1 36.0 37.8 

Lithuania 28.2 24.8 26.4 26.3 26.4 27.7 28.4 

Luxembourg 64.0 63.9 62.3 62.1 61.3 61.5 : 

Hungary 12.8 23.7 23.6 24.4 24.5 25.8 26.2 

Malta 32.8 55.0 48.5 50.1 58.1 49.3 : 

Netherlands 69.2 69.1 67.6 67.1 67.1 67.0 : 

Austria 72.3 78.6 77.3 77.1 77.3 76.8 76.1 

Poland 60.9 49.5 44.3 46.2 47.2 48.2 48.3 

Portugal 28.8 28.5 31.6 30.7 38.4 38.8 : 

Romania 64.0 64.8 64.9 64.8 63.7 63.8 63.1 

Slovenia 70.3 68.6 64.9 64.5 64.3 64.6 65.4 

Slovakia 76.4 74.1 73.2 72.3 71.6 71.3 70.9 

Finland 57.2 60.1 66.7 67.9 68.8 69.7 69.6 

Sweden 49.6 53.4 57.1 56.8 56.4 56.1 56.3 

United Kingdom 72.1 71.5 41.4 31.4 30.5 32.1 36.0 

Source: Eurobarometer 

 

In light of the current socioeconomic circumstances the dynamics of the entrepreneurial culture in member states 
have also drawn the attention. Until fairly recently any entrepreneurial initiative was mainly embarked on due to 
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reason individuals should be offered stronger incentives and proper assistance to participate in vocational 
education/training and in activities closely related to their progression to employment. During the last decade the 
European Union has undertaken a series of significant legislative initiatives in an effort to build a favourable 
environment for such challenging transitions.  

The Copenhagen Declaration occupies a key position in European policies regarding education and training. It 
highlighted the importance of strategies for lifelong learning and mobility that reinforce employability, active 
citizenship, social inclusion and personal development (Council of the European Union, 2002a, 2002b). Hence 
the launch of the European strategy for the enhanced cooperation in VET is hereinafter called the ‘Copenhagen 
process’ (Council of the European Union, 2002b, 2002c). The policy enforcement model that was introduced 
included three dimensions to be implemented by 2010: 

o A political dimension aimed at the promotion of defining common European targets and 
reforming national VET systems.   

o An operational dimension aimed at the development of common European frameworks and tools 
for the mutual recognition and validation of competences and qualifications, in order to increase their 
transparency and quality and facilitate mobility. 

o An organisational dimension aimed at the cooperation for the promotion of reciprocal learning at 
European level through the incorporation of all the authoritative bodies involved at national level. This 
was expected to facilitate information, orientation and counseling on VET and to capitalize any 
investment creating economies of scale. 

The priorities of enhanced European cooperation on VET were further specified by the Maastricht Communiqué 
(2004). It projected the need to develop common means and benchmarks for the reform of VET systems, while 
at the same time it underlined the urgency to increase public and private investment and to invest European 
Funds resources (ESF, ERDF) more efficiently. The inclusion of individuals and groups at a disadvantage in 
VET systems also became necessary. Finally, the issue of intensifying VET regarding methodology (Note 8) and 
a flexible and open framework (Note 9) was also put forward. 

Besides the aim of improving the organisational structure of VET systems, the necessity to improve the VET 
prestige and attractiveness became more apparent in the Helsinki Communiqué (2006). Common tools and the 
use of fixed and comparable data and indicators for VET should be introduced in order to achieve the European 
integration in education. For this reason in the following years the European Union elaborated on the 
development of new tools especially designed to enable the comparability of knowledge, skills and competences, 
as well as qualifications earned in different educational systems and labour markets. Thus, the aspired 
permeability between the last two and the mobility of individuals as recipients or providers of lifelong learning 
services would become attainable.  

4.2 Europass 

The new policy orientations resulted in the Europass (European Parliament and the Council, 2004) setting a 
common European framework of reference for the validation of a personal coordinated portfolio (Note 10). It 
was designed to facilitate educational and employment mobility by establishing a system that successfully 
reflects what a person has achieved in terms of qualifications, knowledge and competences throughout the 
European area. Nevertheless, it suffers from some disadvantages. In particular, it cannot accurately depict 
existing differences in labour market cultures which influence the employers’ expectations from candidates. 
Similarly for personality traits, although they are perceived as very significant in the recruitment process in most 
labour markets, it cannot accurately describe transferable skills to potential employers or capture what 
individuals have actually gained from their life experiences. The rather long format of the Europass CV is 
another significant disadvantage; it requires employers or recruitment officials to read it at its length, so as to 
form a full evaluation of the candidate. On the contrary, in some countries (ex. in the United Kingdom) the 
recruitment process is largely based on the first-page-impression imprinting as much information as possible. 
Despite a few imperfections, the Europass mechanism came to assist the activity of Ploteus (Ploteus portal), a 
website which was designed to operate as a search tool for education and vocational training opportunities in EU 
member states. Both the Europass and Ploteus were created as policy instruments that would support future 
arrangements regarding the official recognition of professional qualifications within the European area. 

4.3 European Qualifications Framework – EQF 

The European Qualifications Framework – EQF (European Parliament and the Council, 2008) shaped a common 
reference framework based on –formal, non-formal or informal– learning outcomes. It is characterised by a 
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detailed structure with eight distinct levels of learning outcomes (‘knowledge’, ‘skills’ and ‘competences’) and 
its terminology is applicable to all learning environments, regardless of the system a particular qualification was 
awarded by (European Parliament and the Council, 2008, Annex I). It gives the ability to member states, 
educational organisations, employers and citizens to compare qualifications attributed by different education and 
training systems. As a result, member states entered into a procedure to form their own national qualification 
frameworks or to transform existing ones accordingly as a necessary step towards an integrated European labour 
market. 

As soon as the establishment of national qualifications frameworks is completed, every qualification issued by 
learning institutions in the EU will automatically refer to one of the aforementioned levels. Such a detailed 
structure provides many advantages. On the one hand, the EQF ensures the transparency and, thus, the fair 
comparability of competences and qualifications in the labour market. On the other hand, the fact that it focuses 
on someone’s overall learning, enables the evaluation and recognition of learning acquired outside formal 
education and training institutions; therefore the concept of lifelong learning as a continuous process is 
reinforced. In addition, the ease of transfer and recognition of qualifications and competences in the European 
area facilitates educational and professional mobility for citizens, when such opportunities eventually arise. 
Furthermore, the implementation of the EQF principles in all member states contributes to the recruitment 
processes for employers, thus ameliorating conditions for transitions (from education and training to work and 
vice versa). Interesting advantages are also projected regarding the quality of education and training services 
because of the ability to compare learning outcomes between different member states and to gain valuable 
experience from good practices. Finally, the application of EQF principles will certainly benefit the EU 
employment strategy and its transition initiatives, because the establishment of qualitative assessment practices 
and the recognition of different forms of learning would link education and training to the labour market and 
civil society in a more proactive way. 

4.4 European Credit System for Vocational Education and Training – ECVET 

The achievement of economic growth largely depends on effective professional training which can be offered in 
different educational environments. The European Credit System for Vocational Education and Training – 
ECVET (European Parliament and the Council, 2009a) serves as a policy instrument that is applied on learning 
outcomes obtained in different educational environments and transferred, recognised and accumulated in order 
that a professional qualification can be obtained (Note 11). Its implementation defines the recognition of the 
individuals’ training, skills and knowledge in a country other than the one awarding them. As the transfer of 
credits between different qualifications systems becomes easier and transparent, educational and professional 
mobility within the EU and lifelong access to knowledge are further promoted; at the same time interesting 
aspects of the issue arise (UNICA et al., 2010; De Lavigne, 2011).  

4.5 European Quality Assurance in Vocational Education and Training – ECVET 

Finally, the European Quality Assurance in Vocational Education and Training – EQAVET (European 
Parliament and the Council, 2009b) was designed in order to provide to the authorities of member states 
common tools for quality management in VET. It aims at supporting their efforts to evaluate, to improve and to 
develop the quality of their VET systems through common and, therefore, comparable practices; eventually, this 
would allow for the modernisation of the learning environments in the EU and would make VET mobility 
accessible and effective.   

4.6 Enhancement of a New Vision 

The above mentioned policy transformations regarding VET were followed by the Bruges Communiqué on 
enhanced European cooperation in vocational education and training. The long-term policy agenda included a 
renewed action framework and incorporated a new overall vision for VET for the decade 2011-2020. First of all, 
it supported the idea that VET should become attractive for all. Such an accomplishment calls for high skilled 
trainers, innovative learning, high quality infrastructure, different paths to continuous education and training and 
strong ties to the labour market. This aim entailed additional institutional interventions for both initial and 
continuous VET systems. Initial VET should ensure high quality studies, so that basic competences and concrete 
vocational qualifications are not only provided to, but also valued by students, their parents and the society as 
equally attractive to those provided by general education. Similarly, continuous VET should be flexible, 
accessible and career-oriented. It should also be addressed to employees, employers and independent 
entrepreneurs or unemployed individuals who aim at upgrading their skills and proceeding to a change in career. 
Secondly, the new VET agenda encouraged the development of flexible VET systems on the basis of learning 
outcomes. Through these means, it is expected to facilitate the transferability of learning outcomes between 
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different subsystems of education/training and the certification of non-formal and informal learning. Thirdly, it 
emphasised the formation of a European education and training area that ensures the transparency of certification 
of qualifications; thus, the transfer of learning outcomes, the recognition of qualifications and competences, and, 
consequently, the transnational mobility for trainees and trainers can be achieved. Finally, easier access to high 
quality information, orientation and counseling services would be better supported by the formation of a 
coherent network for European citizens to manage their learning, career options and decisions (Bruges 
Communiqué, 2010). 

5. New Policy Initiatives 

EU policy is not limited only to the creation of new tools, whose implementation would greatly benefit 
employment prospects; it also aspires to ignite new initiatives that could effectively increase employment and 
education/training participation, especially for young people– an age group extremely vulnerable and exposed to 
the consequences of the crisis. Such initiatives would not only focus on providing the appropriate environment 
for learning and employment opportunities, but would also exploit efficiently the policy framework and 
instruments already provided by previous EU institutional interventions. 

In 2010 the ‘Youth on the Move’ initiative (European Commission, 2010c) set out as a part of the ‘Europe 2020 
strategy’ and focused on employment, education and training issues especially for young people. Consecutively, 
in December 2012 a new framework of action was formed under the title ‘Youth Employment Package’ 
(European Commission, 2012) in an effort to find ways to promote youth employment. 

A European Council recommendation named ‘Youth Guarantee’ (Council of the European Union, 2013) derived 
from this new framework. This initiative takes advantage of relevant precedents in certain European countries 
regarding young people either unemployed or at risk of unemployment (Note 12); such guarantees were 
introduced in order to ensure that opportunities for a job or an educational/training offer were available for their 
young cohorts, whereas in some cases they impose a duty of meeting the needs of young people on providers 
(European Commission, 2011e, pp. 17-18). Among others, the EU Youth Guarantee provides for young 
individuals 25 years old or younger to “receive an offer for employment, education, apprenticeship or work 
experience within 4 months from the day they become unemployed or graduate from formal education”. 
Measures associated with the realisation of the aforementioned objectives are to be implemented through the 
‘Youth Employment Initiative’ (European Commission, 2013), which mainly focuses on NEETs and on the 
regions where youth unemployment is over 25%. This initiative will attempt to facilitate youth transition to the 
labour market with a budget of € 6bn for the period 2014-2020. 

Besides the institutional interventions that were analysed above, the revised ‘Erasmus for all’ (European 
Commission, 2011d, Vol. 2) has been activated in 2014 as an all-inclusive programme. It incorporates every 
programme in the policy areas of education, training, youth and sports that until now was managed 
independently in its operational and financial dimension; the basic aim is to improve cooperation, to encourage 
mobility and to increase extroversion at European and international level. There are aspirations that such a 
mechanism will ensure a combined system of actions which can mutually cooperate or complement each other, 
can be easily managed and become more widely acknowledged. 

6. Discussion and Conclusions 

European integration is a long-term and laborious procedure founded on and galvanised by the benevolent 
cooperation of national authorities, social partners and citizens. At the same time, its achievement goes through a 
series of mutually complementing strategies and policy practices. The quality of their coordination defines 
whether the vision of European integration can be accomplished through internal forces on equal terms for all. 
Alternatively, externally imposed developments would only result in inequality and socially detached outcomes. 

During the last decade the EU has undertaken a number of initiatives aiming at enhancing its integration and 
growth–at macro level–and the mobility of Europeans in search of educational or professional 
experiences/opportunities–at mid- and short-level. The reorganisation and the quality of VET became principal 
issues of policy discussions, because of its capability to influence a broad range of European policies including 
economic and social policy. The persistence of certain deficiencies should not be overlooked; the depreciation 
and marginalisation of the labour force because of its inability to adapt to change; its difficulty to participate in a 
new model of production; unemployment; the potential deprivation of valuable human resources due to 
increased mobility towards other countries. Therefore, VET should constitute a major part of the recovery 
strategic plan. The quantitative and qualitative comparability of knowledge, skills and competences is a 
fundamental prerequisite for the realisation of educational or professional opportunities. The achievement of this 
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goal benefits individuals and the EU to effectively exploit the potential and maximise the efficiency of human 
resources.  

This paper presented the main legislative interventions and institutional tools through which the European Union 
pursues the reorganisation of VET systems in terms of operation and quality for educational or employment 
purposes. These EU initiatives aspire to increase the opportunities of individuals to develop their competencies 
and to broaden their knowledge and creative spirit by accessing multiple educational environments within the 
common European area. Such interventions are expected to increase their access to mobility opportunities at 
national and European level and to overcome problems regarding the recognition and accumulation of their 
qualifications and previous professional experience. The importance attached to the aforementioned initiatives is 
not related only to the improvement of their socioeconomic prospects, but also to the ability of member states to 
ignite development actions and economic growth.  

It can be argued that the introduced legislative initiatives and policy measures are enough and there is no need 
for new policy interventions. In fact, there is great importance for the EU and member states’ authorities to 
actively focus on the existing measures in an attempt to achieve their implementation, to increase their efficiency 
and to succeed in making them accessible to all, so that they effectively operate in favour of the European 
development. 

Obstacles do exist. The significant mismatch between the labour market and the educational outcomes certainly 
exercises a negative impact on the ability of European countries to effectively develop and implement their 
national frameworks of reference mentioned in this paper. Also, labour market differences impede the formation 
of a ‘common language’ of understanding that would realise the transferability of knowledge, skills and 
competences as expressed through the individuals’ educational and professional achievements. Undoubtedly, a 
creative communication between education and the labour market is advisable. 

Although the key principles of the legislative regulations have been integrated by the member states, certain 
disadvantages in the implementation of mobility-enhancing interventions should be addressed. First of all, there 
has been a serious delay in the development and the actual implementation of the new provisions in most 
countries. Secondly, the dissemination of the new policies and practices is confined to only a small part of the 
actual recipients; many individuals, educators and employers in the EU lack the necessary knowledge, 
familiarisation and capability to exploit the new policy instruments to their advantage. Therefore, the new 
initiatives need to be promoted more proactively in order to be accessible by broader groups of people, to be 
integrated in the national policies and to become the foundations of the respective national frameworks and 
implementation tools.  

Besides addressing the weaknesses of the initiatives that have already been introduced, the investment on 
additional implementation-enhancing actions should be included. The dissemination of the new policy initiatives 
and measures should be promoted through the exploitation of effective practices of information and guidance. At 
the same time, networking should be enhanced in order to facilitate mobility between different educational or 
professional establishments.  

Undeniably, the promotion of new and ambitious policy measures in a European Union severely hit by the 
ongoing fiscal crisis entails several difficulties of a different nature. Most European countries are obliged to 
reassess their priorities under the pressure of augmented debts and deficits. As a result, national governments 
have limited capacity to proceed with the implementation of approved initiatives and, therefore, they exercise 
restrictive policies. A sustainable solution would be to invest in exploiting the potential of already existing policy 
measures and mechanisms further, strengthening the member states’ cooperation and cohesion regarding these 
areas of interest until the socioeconomic circumstances are improved. 

Concluding, there are two major questions that need to be answered. 

First, how do the authoritative bodies in the EU and the member states intend to slow down the recession caused 
by the economic crisis and to ignite growth in order to confront the increasing global economic competition? 
Unfortunately, until now the EU has shown an impressive delay in implementing many of the above mentioned 
initiatives and, therefore, in expressing a more dynamic attitude and decisiveness.  

Secondly, which are the initiatives through which the EU intends to react to the constantly expanding social 
demand for knowledge, the mass participation of citizens in learning activities, the quality upgrade of the labour 
force and –potentially (?)– the solution of issues related to employment irregularities? 



www.ccsenet.org/res Review of European Studies Vol. 6, No. 1; 2014 

213 

For obvious reasons the first question cannot be answered on strictly academic grounds. Nevertheless, what is 
left is to upgrade the quality of the answers to the second question by focusing on the existing policy institutions 
and mechanisms in anticipation of a positive impact on the potential answers to the first question. 
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Notes 

Note 1. China, India, Russia, Brazil, South Africa (BRICS) and others have contributed to the transfer of the 
economic activity to new centers and the decline of the European economy, which resulted–among others–in the 
deterioration of employment conditions.  

Note 2. The Lisbon European Council (23-24 March 2000) set the main goal regarding employment to raise its 
overall rate to 70% (and for females to 60%) by 2010; at the Barcelona European Council (15-16 March 2002) 
new mid-term goals were set for overall and female employment to 67% and 57% respectively by 2005, when a 
new assessment would reconsider and update the adapted policy measures.      

Note 3. The other three targets refer to R&D/innovation, Climate change/energy and Poverty/social exclusion. 

Note 4. Five of the ‘Europe 2020’ flagships depend on/are related to the modernisation of education and training: 
Youth on the Move, Agenda for New Skills and Jobs, as well as the Digital Agenda, Innovation Union and the 
Platform against Poverty.  

Note 5. The term refers to young people 15-29 years old who remain out of the labour market for various reasons; 
they also do not participate in any education and training activities which would strengthen their opportunities to 
enter or re-enter the labour market. 

Note 6.Figure 3 is part of an article about NEETs which was published in The Guardian on 22 October 2012. It 
is based on data of Eurofound, an EU research agency that specialises in the area of social and work-related 
policies. 

Note 7. In Greece, for example, such initiatives are undertaken by the ‘Youth Entrepreneurship’ Society 
(SEN/JA Greece, www.sen.org.gr) which participates in the European network ‘Junior Achievement-Young 
Enterprise’ (JA-YE, www.ja-ye.org). 

Note 8. The development of open learning approaches and of trainers’ competences by providing the appropriate 
learning environment in educational or working environment settings were considered very important. 

Note 9. Although until then mobility in the educational systems had been confined to strictly specified pathways 
and the cooperation between the bodies held accountable for each educational stream was rather limited, the 
Maastricht Communiqué introduced the idea that mobility between different levels and forms of 
education/training would be possible.  

Note 10. The Europass CV and the Language Portfolio are completed by the individual concerned; the Europass 
Mobility, the Diploma Supplement (for tertiary education) and the Certificate Supplement (for VET) are issued 
by national or VET authorities. 

Note 11. It must be emphasised that the ECVET system was based on the same fundamental idea with the 
European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System (ECTS) that is applied to university studies. ECTS was 
introduced to tertiary education institutions in order to facilitate the recognition of tertiary education learning 
between different institutions and, therefore, to improve the quality of studies and to enhance student mobility in 
European countries for part of their studies.  

Note 12. Finland, UK, Austria, Norway and Sweden have already tested similar market measures and can project 
their experience so that the new EU initiative can be successful. 
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